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June 10, 2020 

Ms. Shari Meads, City Planner 
Planning and Economic Development 
City of Santa Rosa  
100 Santa Rosa Avenue, Room 3 
Santa Rosa, CA  95404 
 
Subject: Comments concerning property management at Roseland Village and the appeal of 
the Plaza Temporal Project to the Design Review Board 

Dear Ms. Meads: 

The purpose of this letter is to respond to the enclosed comments submitted to the Sonoma 
County Counsel and The City of Santa Rosa’s Planning Department regarding the Roseland Village 
Shopping Center and the Plaza Temporal / Mitote Food Park Project. 

Background 

The 7.1 acre Roseland Village Shopping Center (“Site”) is owned and managed by the Sonoma 
County Community Development Commission (“Commission”), with the assistance of a property 
management firm and various other vendors who utilize the site. The Commission has entered 
into a Disposition and Development Agreement with Mid-Pen Housing and Urban Mix for the 
redevelopment of the Site. The Site has been approved by the City of Santa Rosa for 
redevelopment including affordable and market rate housing, a public plaza, civic building, 
mercado commercial building and an outdoor open-air food truck project referred to as “Plaza 
Temporal”. 

The Site is vacant for the exception of an approximately 35,000 square foot building. In 2014, five 
structures on the Site were demolished in anticipation of redeveloping the property. The 
northern portion of the site is now fenced off and not accessible, as it is the subject of an 
environmental cleanup effort. A small portion of the Site, which was the former site of an 
Albertsons Store, is decorated with colored concrete blocks and houses a memorial to Andy 
Lopez. 

Current Use 

The current use of the Site includes the 35,000 square foot building that houses a Dollar Tree 
store and a community center occupied by the Sonoma County Library, St. Joseph Health and 
other users. The Commission also issues Temporary Use Permits for outdoor events that include 



the Redwood Empire Food Bank, Doctors Without Borders mobile pet clinic, and other non-profit 
uses. A licensed food truck has also been issued a Temporary Use Permit for the parking lot. 

Emails sent to you by Mr. Robert Nellessen raise the following concerns on the Site:  

- Unauthorized use of the Site 
- Sanitation (public urination and defecation) 
- Trash and garbage 

Unauthorized Use 

Concerns have been raised regarding certain uses of the Site not authorized by the Commission. 
When the Commission is informed that an unauthorized user is attempting to utilize the Site the 
Commission has options on how to respond including those as outlined below. 

- Unlicensed food vendors, car washes, used car sales and others. We employ roving 
security with periodic visits throughout the day and night. Unauthorized users are told to 
leave, and when necessary reported to the Santa Rosa Police Department. 
 

- Unauthorized car “sideshows” have also been staged on the Site. The Santa Rosa Police 
Department will typically respond to large gatherings that include the sideshow activity. 
 

- On June 2nd, an event honoring what would have been Andy Lopez’s 20th birthday was 
held on the Site. The Commission was not requested to permit this event. Reports from 
our tenants reported no problems with the event and protests. 

Sanitation Facilities 

The communications allege that after the June 2nd event, there was a large amount of excrement 
on the property located near the Andy Lopez Memorial. Our staff investigated on Friday June 5th 
and found very little waste. The Commission contacted our janitorial and cleaning company to 
clean up the area. The attached photographs shows the area in question. 

Trash and Garbage 

The Site consists of nearly six acres of open area, which does occasionally lead to trash blowing 
onto the Site from the street and surrounding area. We routinely sweep the parking lot and 
pick up trash and garbage. 



Plaza Temporal 

The Plaza Temporal site consists of approximately 15,000 square feet along the Sebastopol Road 
Frontage and will contain a fenced enclosure around the property, landscaping, seating, ADA 
restrooms for customers, trash and recycling containers, a trash and recycling enclosure, lighting, 
exiting and ADA parking, rotating food trucks and a bar located inside of a shipping container. 
The Plaza Temporal Project will convert a portion of the existing vacant lot to an active use that 
will be managed and controlled. The Plaza Temporal Project and redevelopment will substantially 
improve the Site and assist with alleviating the concerns raised regarding unauthorized use and 
trash. 

The Sonoma County Community Development Commission is eager to move forward with the 
implementation of the Plaza Temporal Project. 

Sincerely, 

Barbie Robinson 
Executive Director 
Community Development Commission 

















From: Robert Nellessen <nellessen@sonic.net> 
Sent: Tuesday, June 02, 2020 10:46 AM 
To: Kara Abelson <Kara.Abelson@sonoma-county.org> 
Cc: Ali Ostello <Ali.Ostello@sonoma-county.org>; Aldo Mercado <Aldo.Mercado@sonoma-county.org>; 
Meads, Shari <SMeads@srcity.org> 
Subject: Re: Paulsen et al v. MidPen Housing et al 
  
EXTERNAL 
  
Dear Ms. Abelson, 
Yesterday Mr. Paulsen was advised of a planned Protest/Riot to occur at 
Roseland today.  With little informal warning (nothing from the County or City 
to me or Mr. Paulsen) I was able to issue only a cursory letter to the City 
Attorney and County Counsel.  Today Mr. Paulsen advised me of the following 
unacceptable and intolerable conduct tolerated on the County 
property.  There must be an immediate acknowledgement and communication 
of a plan to minimize or eliminate misbehavior on the County property. 
First,  there is a large open air outdoor "bathroom"  on the "Albertson's" 
concrete slab immediately adjacent to the Paulsen Roseland Village 
property.  This putrid, completely unsanitary, urine and human feces strewn 
area was enabled when the County erected a "temporary" mural encouraging 
human defecation behind it on the property line. 
This needs to be cleaned immediately.  TODAY THE ACCESS TO THE DISEASE 
AND PESTILENCE VECTOR MUST BE CLOSED OFF.  Obviously the stinking 
unsanitary condition would not be tolerated in the rest of Santa Rosa.  Let us 
record how well the County is taking care of its property today as proof of 
how well it will care for its property tomorrow. 
Second,  The City and County know that the Albertson's slab is an attractive 
nuisance for regular auto side shows.  Last night while the City Police were 
busy protecting the affluent,  Roseland was abandoned.  I personally called 
twice and "Dispatch" was "too busy" to worry about Roseland.  This morning 
the fresh tire rubber was manifest.  THE COUNTY MUST PROVIDE THE 
PRIVATE SECURITY PROMISED as proof that it really will care responsibly for 
its property. 
Third,  The County property has CONTINUOUSLY been used by unregulated 
food food vendors.  THERE IS NO SANITATION, NO HAND WASHING OR 
PORTABLE BATHROOMS.  Human excrement indiscriminately fouls the County 



property.  The County makes NO EFFORT WHATSOEVER to regulate the lack 
of social distancing or sanitation.  SHAMEFUL 
  
Mr. Paulsen is attempting to maintain a viable retail shopping center, 
providing goods and services to the Roseland community--despite the County 
and City transparent  efforts to destroy his property and the community 
(unanimous opposition-as in every last speaker, 80% Hispanic!- futilely 
objected  to the County/MidPen Pig Pen bar for example).  Please tell me 
today so I can assure him that the County and City indifference will not 
continue. 
  
Thank you,  Robert Nellessen 
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